
 

 

Bank loss would be devastating 

your local newsletter published by the Valley Project   •   september 2016 

• continued on page 6 

A COUPLE of hundred signatures 

were collected in just four days for a 

petition calling on Westpac not to 

close its Gardens branch, but the co

-owners of the Garden Seat Café 

fear it will be too little too late. 

Janice Bennett said the shock an-

nouncement from Westpac on 12 

August about 19 bank closures 

across the country took people una-

wares and they had little time to or-

ganise a submission against the clo-

sure of the branch at the Gardens corner. 

She believed local businesses and elderly  

people living in the valley would be most 

affected. Many customers at the café had 

talked about how banking would be a lot 

harder for elderly people without a local 

branch.  

Garden Seat Café co-owners Denise Bottomley (left) and 

Janice Bennett discuss the potential impacts on their busi-

ness and the valley if the Westpac bank were to close. 

Valley Community 

Workspace member 

Steve Ward gets ready  

to test out his latest 

‘blender bike’ while 

shopping for fruit at 

Blacks Road Green  

Grocer. 

The bike has been 

made for Well South 

Dunedin so they can 

help communities  

promote healthy eating 

and exercise messages. 

On yer bike for a smoothie 

• continued on page 6 



 

 

‘Spring into Spring’ with fun workshop 

The Valley Project is a registered charitable organisation 

If you like what we do you can donate at www.givealittle.co.nz/northeastvalley 

Black’s Road 
Green Grocer 

fresh and affordable 
 fruit 
vegetables 
 

coffee 
smoothies 
fresh juice 

Corner Blacks Rd and North Rd 
027 257 3242 

 

IT IS time to ‘Spring into Spring - boots, 

bonnets `n all’. This will be a fun work-

shop to create spectacular spring  

bonnets, crazy caps and beautiful boots 

culminating in a fashion parade  

complete with afternoon tea and live 

music. 

The workshop will be at 1.30pm on  

Sunday 24 September at the community 

rooms. 

Bring along a sunhat, gumboots, brollies 

and whatever you can decorate with 

spring blossom (and bugs!)  

Please start collecting fake flowers, plas-

tic insects and butterflies, etc. They can 

be dropped off at the community 

rooms. Gold coin donation please. 

—Kaitrin McMullan 

Valley Project office hours: Tuesday–Friday, 9am–4pm, closed Mondays and school holidays 
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YOUR LOCAL BUTCHER 
 

Retail   •  Wholesale 

Homekill 

Black’s Road 
Green Grocer 

fresh and affordable 
 fruit 
vegetables 
 

coffee 
smoothies 
fresh juice 

Corner Blacks Rd and North Rd 
027 257 3242 

  shop • eat 
your local guide 

Craft workshops coming up at workspace 

THE VALLEY Community Workspace is planning to hold a se-

ries of Sunday afternoon craft workshops with Kaitrin McMul-

lan during October. 

The workshops will include Barbie clothes-making, jewellery 

repair, screen-printing t-shirts and others to that end.  

Please start collecting any small containers, match-boxes, 

beads, etc for Barbie accessories (plus any unwanted Barbie 

clothes).  

Also is there a skilled jeweller out there who can offer some 

time, please? I am thinking of a workshop to repair all the 

cheap-but-loved necklaces I have plus to up-cycle. We have the 

tools and materials but it would be great to have some skills. 

 

Halloween 

volunteers 

 

 

 
 

 
—

 
 

 

 

quality handcrafted meals 
 fresh or frozen  

 meals delivered or pick-up  

6 Cornhill St 
(just behind the butcher shop) 

022 6575 846 

YourProChef.nz 
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Barbie re-dressed at workspace 

Marion McMillan (4) gets into spring mode, decorating 

bonnets and gumboots with flowers. Photo: Edith Leigh 



 

 

Lively night a chance to eye up candidates 
VALLEY VOICE readers have the chance to eye up in 

person candidates for the Dunedin City Council at 

two election forums at Opoho Church. 

The forums are timed for around when ballot pa-

pers arrive in letterboxes. Prospective councillors 

with surnames from Jo- to W have the chance to 

strut their stuff on Sunday 18 September from 

7pm, and candidates from A to Je- on the following 

evening, Monday 19 September. 

The forums for council candidates have a long tradi-

tion, having been held at the church or hall for each 

local body election for at least 25 years. Because of 

the large numbers across the whole city the candi-

dates are now spread across the two evenings. 

In 2013 most candidates were able to attend and 

the church was nearly full on both nights. 

The forums are chaired by Opoho resident and 

church parish clerk Philip Somerville. They have a 

history of being lively, are strictly controlled with a 

10-minute half time, and they finish by 9.10pm 

sharp. The church is on the corner of Signal Hill Rd 

and Farquharson St. 

  eat • drink 
your local guide 

 now open 

 

support those who  

support our community 
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Philip Somerville, who is chairing two 

Dunedin City Council candidates'  

meetings at Opoho Church, will  

continue his tradition of wearing silly 

hats at such forums. He is pictured wield-

ing a water gun from a previous meeting, 

warning candidates of their fate should 

they misbehave or go overtime. Photo: 

Courtesy of Otago Daily Times  

Jane Austen 

Ball 

STEP BACK in time at 

the Jane Austen Ball 

on Saturday 17 Sep-

tember at the North 

East Valley Normal 

School hall. 

Numbers are lim-

ited, and tickets are 

$20 with a plate. 

Period or evening 

attire is eoncour-

aged. 

To gain experience 

in period dancing in 

advance of the ball 

you are welcome to 

attend the weekly 

Wednesday class. 

Contact Kate at in-

fo@frenchdancing.co.nz  

 —Kate Grace 

Organise an event to keep the valley beautiful 

KEEP NEW Zealand Beautiful 

clean-up week is on this 

month from 12 to 18 Sep-

tember. Keep an eye on the 

Valley Project’s Facebook 

page for clean-up events in 

the valley area. 

Even better, organise your 

own clean-up event. All the 

information and resources 

you need can be found at  

www.knzb.org.nz/cleanupweek. 



 

 

 
 

 

from $26 per issue 
Phone Valley Voice editor  

Edith on 473 8614 

voice@northeastvalley.org 

 

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS 

Investment House • 462 Moray Place  

77 5867 • www.betterbusiness.co.nz 

 

6 

Interior design & 
furnishing 

 

chalk paint supplier 

Hours: 10am–4pm 

Wednesday to Saturday 

201 North Road, North East Valley 

473 9449 

  shop • eat 
your local guide 

 
advertising makes this 

newsletter possible 

 

advertising makes this 

newsletter possible 
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Quiz night to improve fort 

artist 
POP- 
UP 

I CAME to New Zealand from Britain in 

2002. My art interest before then was 

making sculptures.  

Arriving in Dunedin I tried acrylic paint-

ing for a change. I joined different clas-

ses and workshops over the years, 

with tutors who imparted their own 

brand of knowledge and advice, leav-

ing me to develop my own 

style. Always interested in abstract art, 

I have tended towards free style and 

abstract images. 

As well as painting I have enjoyed print 

making using a variety of methods. 

Recently I have discovered the fun of 

making collages, especially by taking 

apart works on paper which I no long-

er need but don’t want to throw 

away. It is good to see old works rein-

carnated.  

Painting remains my favourite medi-

um, and I paint for my own enjoyment.

—Janet Smith 

Janet Smith working on an artwork 

Painting for 

enjoyment 

A FUNDRAISING quiz night will help 

upgrade and maintain the much-

loved fort area at Jonathan Rhodes 

Kindergarten. 

The quiz night is an annual event 

for the kindergarten and there are 

some great prizes and raffles to be 

won. The cost is $5 per person with 

teams of three to six, and raffle 

tickets will be $1. 

The quiz night is at 7pm on Thurs-

day 15 September at the North 

East Valley Bowling Club, 139 North 

Rd. To enrol a team email  

jonathanrhodes@dk.org.nz or 

phone 473 9107. Our new six-hour 

day is going very well. If you are 

interested in enrolling your child at 

kindergarten please get in touch. 

—Billie Drummond 

Enjoying some play time on the current fort at Jonathan Rhodes 

Kindergarten are, from left, Rosie Aitken, Finn O’Neill, Akayla  

Bakker and Alex Thurlow, all 4. 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

  
—  

The Art Tardis in place at the 

University of Otago campus 

Art Tardis gets a spruce up 

http://www.betterbusiness.co.nz/


 

 

North Dunedin 

Dakin Electrical 
 
 

* Guaranteed Electrical Service 
* Reasonable Rates 

* Pensioner Concessions 
* Domestic and Commercial 

 
 
 

Ph: 473 7981 
88 Selwyn St, NEV 

027 4322 381 

 

 

 

A-Team Maintenance 
Home/Building Repairs 

& General Maintenance 

Marty Hillerby 
Builder/Joiner 

25 Cardigan St 
North East Valley, Dunedin 9010 

M: 027 6000 404 
a-teammaintenance@outlook.co.nz 

 Short films shot at valley locations 
TWO SHORT films with North East Valley  

connections will be premiered in Dunedin on Friday 

9 September. Both films were funded by Short Film 

Otago and both were filmed at iconic locations in 

the valley. 

Famous, directed by valley resident Sue Marshall, 

stars Hamish O’Malley who, at the time of  

filming, was a student at Dunedin North Intermedi-

ate, and Pippi Miller, a valley girl and former  

graduate of Logan Park High School. The executive 

producer was Stephen Downes of Pine Hill. The film 

was shot entirely in the valley using the old and 

wonderfully atmospheric tannery. 

The second film, On the Other Side of the World, a 

WWI drama written and directed by Phil Davison 

and co-produced with Sue Marshall, was filmed at 

Chingford Stables, converted for the filming into a 

French farmhouse. 

On location in North East Valley are, from left, Anna Wilde, Phil Davison and Sue 

Marshall. 



 

 

Your Local 
Banking  
Expert 

  services  
your local guide 

 
shop local  

support our advertisers 

 PATERSON 

VALUATION 

Registered Valuers and Property 
Consultants 

Principal: SG WALDRON B.Com, B. Agr.Com. (VFM),     

ANZIV, SNZPI GOVERNMENT ACCREDITED AGENT 

477 5333  or 027 223 2457 
pvaluations@hotmail.com 

www.patersonvaluation.com 

• RESIDENTIAL 

• COMMERCIAL 
• INDUSTRIAL 

• HOLDINGS 
• INSURANCES 

Valley  
Copy  
Centre 

convenient 
local 

cheap 
 

20% discount  
for non-profits 

Print or photocopy at the  

community rooms 

262 North Rd 

voice@northeastvalley.org 

Tuesday–Friday 9am–4pm 
 

All proceeds go towards 
producing this newsletter 
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AS MANY of you will have read in the Valley 

Voice over the past several months the  

Valley Project is facing a new funding  

future. We will be seeking new funding  

relationships to continue to strengthen 

and develop what the Valley Project has 

been doing. 

As we are a community-led organisation 

we want to hear from you about what you 

want our priorities to be. 

Our action plan has been developed in 

previous years by the community and in-

corporates all these themes: 

 community collaboration 

 connecting our community 

 education and lifelong learning 

 environment 

 housing 

 social inclusion 

 cultural development 

 economic development 

Under each of these themes there are a 

number of activities that have become our 

core work.  

We would really appreciate to hear from 

you how important these activities are to 

your sense of community. 

Everybody who fills out our form and re-

turns it to us, either physically or online, 

will go into the draw for a free coffee at 

The Grid or a free disc golf frisbee. 

Watch out for some pop-up feedback op-

portunities during the month of Septem-

ber. Join us for a free morning tea on the 

International Day of Democracy on Thurs-

day 15 September at the community 

rooms, or find us outside the New World 

Supermarket on Saturday 24 September. 

Have your voice heard in helping us shape 

the future in the valley.  

We want to hear from you 

 
There are lots of ways to make 

sure your voice is heard 

 

 

  

  
 

  

 

 

THIS IS also the closest 

bank for many people in 

outlying areas, such as Wai-

kouaiti and Palmerston. 

Often busloads of older 

people come to the Gar-

dens shopping area as it 

has everything they need in 

one small area - a super-

market, pharmacy, bank, 

post office and the café.  

The public were given less 

than two weeks to make 

submissions to Westpac on 

the proposed closures. 

Submissions closed on 24 

August. Decisions from 

Westpac are expected by 

the end of September. 

First Union communica-

tions advisor Morgan 

Godery says: “In most 

branches across the coun-

try people are feeling pretty 

gutted that this has come 

out of the blue.” 

—Edith Leigh 

Well South health promo-

tion specialist Sophie Carty 

says the blender bike is 

available for community 

groups and schools to use 

at events, such as fairs, for 

free. “The kids always really 

enjoy them.” 

Steve says he converted an 

old exercycle and he had to 

experiment with attaching 

the blender. It works very 

well, even easily blending 

frozen fruit, he says. 

Blender bike to 

make smoothies • continued from page 1 

Possible bank closure a shock 



 

 

 

shop local  

support our advertisers 

  services  
your local guide 

 

JANET MELBOURNE 
BHSc (CompMed) ND Dip Herb Med 

Mind Body Medicine Practitioner 

No consultation fee for  
children up to 13 years 

487 7974 
021 0233 9778 

herbmed@xtra.co.nz 
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Community consultation: Please complete 
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Animals for adoption 

Go to spcaotago.org.nz for information about the adoption process and 
fees. 

Vist us at 1 Torridon St, Opoho, Dunedin or phone 473 8252  

Looking for a new canine family  

member?  

We foster and re-home dogs that have been 

left unwanted at the DCC Pound. 

Each dog is registered, micro chipped, 
vaccinated and will be de-sexed. We ask  
adoptive owners for a donation of $230 
towards these costs. 

Foster homes needed. All essentials 

provided, fully fenced sections required. 

Visit: www.dogrescuedunedin.co.nz or 

phone 03 486 2311. Find us on Facebook! 
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River  

River can be a little nervous and will sometimes shy 
away from swift movements, but she is curious and usu-
ally tries to get to know visitors that come to the SPCA 
adoption unit.   
She was so named after being found near a river in 
North Otago, possibly abandoned there.  
We would recommend a quiet home with a gentle owner 
who will cherish this special young girl.   
If she can enjoy a calm environment without excitable 
children, we believe River will really come out of her shell 
and become a friendly companion to her nearest and 
dearest.  

AGE: 8-10 month old female 
BREED: Tabby/Tortie cat  
PERSONALITY: shy at times, but friendly  
LOVES: a calm environment 

 

Pearl & 
Topaz 

AGE: 3 month old females 
BREED: Dalmation/Staffy crossbreed  
PERSONALITY: super cuddly & playful 
LOVES: wiggling & chewing 

The photo says it all – these little girls are just too cute for 
words!  
They arrived at the SPCA with their two sisters, Amber and 
Opal, and we do not expect the litter to hang around for 
long at all.   
All four have lovely, sweet natures and will be an adorable 
addition to any family.  They are at the perfect age for 
training, so prompt entry into puppy school is highly rec-
ommended.   
Otherwise they’re at the stage where you can just have fun 
and enjoy their roly-poly cuteness.  And don’t forget to 
hide your slippers away.  



 

 

 
 
 

 

 
 

 

AN IMPRESSIVE line-up of 

speakers is leading  

Monday evening sessions 

at the Opoho Environ-

ment Festival this spring. 

The festival and its  

sessions are at the 

church in Opoho, with 

the public warmly wel-

comed. It runs 

from September 5 to  

October 10. 

Organiser Abby Smith 

says the festival coincides 

with the “creation” sea-

son in the Presbyterian 

Church, “where we focus 

on the wonder of the 

world around us, and our relationship with it”. 

Otago Museum director Ian Griffin, an astrono-

mer, discoverer of minor planets and public 

spokesman on scientific matters, is among the 

speakers. 

“We welcome everyone and anyone to join us in 

our journey of deepening understanding of our 

place in nature and the world,” Prof Smith says. 

Visitors are also encouraged to view the envi-

ronment-themed artworks that will hang around 

the church during the festival. 

Opoho Presbyterian Church is on the corner of 

Signal Hill Rd and Farqharson St, on bus routes 

11 (day) and 7 (evening) from the Octagon. The 

festival sessions all start at 7pm and are fol-

lowed by tea and coffee. 

Regular services, including “creation” themes, 

are at 10am on Sundays and more information 

can be found at www.opohochurch.org  

Impressive line-up for Environment Festival     community  
your local guide 

 

shop local  

support our advertisers 
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Letter to editor: Support teachers 

I WAS very pleased to receive a letter from Dunedin 

North Intermediate school today, informing me all 

teachers belonging to these unions would be stop-

ping work to attend the NZEI Te Riu Roa & TPPA 

union meeting, and inviting us as parents to sup-

port them by keeping our children home on the 

afternoon of 6 September. 

As parent I value the labour of teachers, appreciate 

and value their contribution to my daughter’s edu-

cation, and that of the children in our community. 

I am concerned about education cuts, and I see the 

value in supporting our teachers to have better 

working conditions, because education is funda-

mentally important.  

I hope that as many teachers as possible attend, 

and that parents are able to keep their children out 

of school at this time in solidarity with the workers 

we trust with our children’s education every day. 

—Olive McRae, Unite Union Otago/ Southland  

organiser 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Festival speakers 

Opoho Environment Festival organiser and marine scientist Abby Smith with 

her collection of marine rocks and shells. Photo: Edith Leigh 



 

 

 

community  
garden  

working bees 

 
 

Sunday 4  Sep 
 1pm–4pm 

 

Saturday 10 Sep 
9am–noon 

 

Sunday 18 Sep 
 1pm–4pm 

 

Saturday 24 Sep 
9am-noon 

top paddock behind North 

East Valley Normal School 

 church services 

Salvation Army, 43 North Rd, Nitechurch, 6pm  

Sacred Heart Catholic, 89 North Rd, Mass 9.30am 

Glenaven Methodist, 7 Chambers St, 11am 

Pacific Island Presbyterian, 160 North Rd, English 11am on 1st, 2nd and 

3rd Sundays; Cook Island 9.30am; Samoan 11am, 4th and 5th Sundays 

Anglican: St Martin’s, 194 North Rd,  10.45am 

St Thomas', Raleigh St and Pine Hill Rd, 4pm 

Opoho Presbyterian, 50 Signal Hill Rd, 10am 

NEV Presbyterian, 224 North Rd, 9.30am cafe service 

St Mark’s Presbyterian, 304 Pine Hill Rd, 10am 

NEV Baptist, 270 North Road, 10.30am. 

for families, kids & 

teens 
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fitness & health 
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Two dance groups, Folk Dancing for Fun and Three Left Feet got 

together to celebrate winter with pot-luck footloose dance in the 

dark. Great fun was had by all at this folk dance fiesta. If you 

would like to be part of these dazzling dancers then come along 

to the Valley Baptist Church hall on 

Fridays from 10–11.30am. Phone 

Yvonne Reid on 455 2406 for more 

info. Photo: Kaitrin McMullan 

Looking for 

WORK? 

 
 

 

 

 

 

-

 

 

spring-

 
 

 

Wild winter whirlers enjoy folk dance 



 

 

Classifieds and community notices (for non-profits) 
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art, craft & music 
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THAI MASSAGE 
 

Traditional, clothes on,  
massage for health 

 

20 years experience and Thai 
trained, here in NEV 

 

 
 

  

 
 

Want health, wellbeing  
and relaxation? 

 
 

Yuan Gong Qigong exercises are 
easy to learn, effective & enjoyable 

 

 

All welcome 
For class times or private sessions 

contact Jay 027 584 4537 
www.bodymindqi.com 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 



 

 

Parkrun a worldwide weekly event 

candidate forum 

–  

Jane Austen ball 

 

kindy quiz night 

–

 

environment festival 

 
 

what’s on 
calendar 

 

Open Wed–Sun 

Lunch: 11.30am–2pm 

Dinner: 5pm–8pm* 

(*9pm on Friday & Saturday) 
 

 

 

Ask about our Gold Card discount 

The Normanby Bistro 
Ph 473 0373 

 

Susanne and Richard look 
forward to meeting you 

Driven for Results? Contact me today 

 
Wendy 

Bowman 

Committed to 
achieving  the 

 best results 
for you  

   474 7070   
 027 609 7599   

   wendy.bowman@harcourts.co.nz   
  wendy.bowman.harcourts.co.nz   

PARKRUN IS a free, fun, weekly timed 5km run/walk held eve-

ry Saturday in 14 different countries, including 15 locations 

in New Zealand.  

Dunedin parkrun has been in action for over two years and 

welcomes runners and walkers of all abilities (for safety rea-

sons children under 11 must be accompanied by a parent or 

guardian).  

Volunteers from the parkrun community put on the event 

each week and the meeting place is by the café in the Dune-

din Botanic Gardens (9am in winter and 8am in summer). 

It’s easy to take part: you just register at www.parkrun.co.nz, 

then print a personal barcode from the email you will receive 

and bring it along each time you run or walk. This will mean 

your time will be emailed to you shortly after you run or 

walk. 

After you have registered once you can take part in any 

parkrun in New Zealand and anywhere in the world where 

parkrun is held, and as long as you remember to bring your 

personal barcode along you will receive an emailed time. 

After parkrun each Saturday lots of people like to gather in 

the Croque-o-dile café for a coffee and a chat so it’s a great 

way to get to know other parkrunners.  

From time to time we have special events such as Halloween 

and Christmas themes where you can dress up if you like, 

and on 22 October this year we will have our first tutu run. In 

January each year we also celebrate our anniversary with 

cake, and this year there was a special New Year’s Day event. 

Find us at www.parkrun.co.nz/dunedin or on Facebook (just 

search Dunedin parkrun). Please feel free to send any que-

ries through to dunedinoffice@parkrun.co.nz. 

—Tania Hollis and Christine Montgomery  

Runners and walkers finish a weekly timed 5km run/walk at the Dunedin Botanic Gardens. 

boots ‘n bonnets 

 


